TOWN OF BREMEN
SELECTMEN’S MEETING MINUTES

January 22, 2015
Selectpersons present:
Wendy Pieh, John Marsh, and Henry Nevins

Present:  
Tom Kostenbader, Projects Manager

Public:
Jack Clancy; Phil Curtis, Maine Local Roads Center;


Steve Barnes; Walter Voskian; Susan Metzger
On a motion duly made and seconded, the meeting was called to order by Chairperson Pieh at 3:40 p.m.

Phil Curtis, Maine Local Roads Center, was in attendance at the request of the Selectmen to tour the Town roads and give us his opinion on the condition of the roads.

Specifically, Mr. Curtis’ recommendations are as follows:


1)
Nobleboro Road was single chip sealed in 2013 over hot top.  It was also shimmed, 7500 feet, of bad spots.  The recommendation would be to double chip seal in 2017-2018.


2)
Storer Road - The recommendation is to single chip seal this year and again in 3 years’ time.


3)
Heath Road - The recommendation is to single chip seal this year.


4)
Medomak Road - The recommendation is to double chip seal in 2016.


He also recommended that single chip sealing the three (3) small roads on Tom’s schedule (Town Landing, Creek, and Collamore) for 2015 could wait until chip sealing Medomak Road in 2016.

5)
Keene Neck Road - The recommendation is that Keene Neck is okay for now.


6)
Rial Herald Road - The recommendation is to leave as a dirt road.  Leave the curve but add heavy signage.  Rial Herald should be graded 4 to 5 times a year.  Our present grading contractor has been improperly grading Rial Herald for years, a poor job.  It takes 2 to 3 years to get to the bottom of a pot hole and repair, then the grader operator needs to use 3/4”surface gravel to fill.


7)
Fogler Road - It was advised that Fogler is a good example of a road to watch and see and measure the results.  Part of Fogler is double chip sealed and part is single chip sealed.


8)
Shore Road - The north end was paved in 2012; no chip seal.  The suggestion is to single chip seal Shore Road.


9)
Muscongus Road - The recommendations are to single chip seal and replace the culvert.


Phil Curtis advises that overall our Town roads are a C+ to B-.


Phil advises that the only way to move water off the base of a road is with ditching.  The depth of the ditch should be 3 feet lower than the center of the road.

Phil also advised that MEDOT will be having a seminar in 2015 on the road surface management system which all road personnel and selectmen should attend.
There was a brief discussion regarding budget items for 2015.  The decrease in the roads budget to $100,000 was again discussed.  The Selectmen agreed to add an additional $10,000 for repair of the Heath Road bridge, bringing the total road budget $110,000 with an additional $20,000 going into the reserve account.
On a motion duly made and seconded, it was voted to present the Warrant “as is” to the Budget Committee.

On a motion duly made and seconded, it was voted to appoint John “Boe” Marsh as an ex officio member of the Clam Conservation Committee.

There was some discussion regarding putting ordinance revisions on the warrant for the Annual Town Meeting.
Susan Metzger was in attendance to represent the Bremen Conservation Commission.  The Commission would like to get more involved in the planning of the Hay Conservation & Recreation Area.

Planning Board members were in attendance to inquire as to the enforcement proceedings for the boat house and green house code violations.  The Selectmen suggested a discussion during the first Selectmen’s Meeting in February with our Code Enforcement Officer, Town Attorney, and Planning Board.
On a motion duly made and seconded, it was voted to approve the 2015 Transfer Station Contract in the amount of $47,346, up approximately $2,100 from 2014.
The latest draft of the Clam Conservation Ordinance was discussed, specifically the hardship provision.  The Selectmen suggested that the hardship issue be brought before the Board of Appeals.  This will be further discussed.

The meeting room window failures were discussed.  There are leftover funds from the lower level window replacements that can be used.

On a motion duly made and seconded, it was voted to use the leftover funds from the lower level windows to replace the window that have failed in the meeting room.

Bremen street light outages were discussed.  It was decided that they should be inventoried quarterly by the Town and any problems will be reported to CMP by the Town Office.

On a motion duly made and seconded, it was voted to approve the Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes of 12/31/2014.
On a motion duly made and seconded, it was voted to approve the Warrants of 01/09/2015, 01/16/2015, and 01/23/2015.
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